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Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee. Thank you for meeting today to consider proposing 
legislation for the 2013 Special Session of the Legislature that would conform the Kansas ‘Hard 50’ 
criminal sentencing law with the new constitutional requirements announced June 17 by the United 
States Supreme Court in Alleyne v. United States, ___ U.S.___, 2013 WL 2922116 (June 17, 2013).  

For the past 14 years, the ‘Hard 50’ – which is a life prison sentence without the possibility of parole 
for 50 years – has been the penalty used by Kansas to ensure that the most heinous killers are 
removed from society for an extended period. During that time, at least 60 murderers have received 
the ‘Hard 50’ sentence, and our state is safer as a result. The Legislature made the right public policy 
decision in 1999 when it established the ‘Hard 50’, and I encourage you to reaffirm the state’s 
commitment to that public policy by enacting legislation to conform our law with the newly 
identified requirements of the United States Constitution so that it can continue to be used with 
confidence. 

 

The Problem 

The situation in which Kansas finds itself as a result of the United States Supreme Court’s Alleyne 
decision (which changed course and expressly overruled the prior constitutional interpretation upon 
which Kansas has relied to support our ‘Hard 50’ law) is well-known to this Committee. I described 
the matter in detail in my July 24, 2013, letter to Governor Brownback recommending that he 
convene the Legislature in special session to repair our ‘Hard 50’ statute rather than waiting until 
next year’s regular legislative session. Rather than repeat that information, I am attaching a copy of 
that letter to my testimony today. 

At its core, the problem is this: Previously, the Supreme Court had allowed judges to make the 
factual findings that support an increase in mandatory minimum sentences. That is the structure of 
our Kansas law, in which judges make the finding that an aggravating circumstance exists and 
outweighs any mitigating circumstances and, thus, the mandatory minimum sentence for a First 
Degree Premeditated Murder may be increased to 50 years from the usual 25 years. 



But, in Alleyne, the Supreme Court ruled that juries, not judges, must make those factual findings if 
they support an increased mandatory minimum sentence. Thus, the Kansas procedure for imposing a 
‘Hard 50’ sentence has been called into question. It is that procedure – not the substance of the law 
itself – that I ask you to amend.  

 

The Solution 

In the weeks since Governor Brownback announced his intention to convene a special session to 
address this problem, my office has worked with prosecutors throughout the state to develop a 
consensus on how to fix this problem. That consensus is reflected in the legislation we have 
proposed, which is supported by the Office of the Attorney General and also by the Kansas County 
and District Attorneys Association (KCDAA). I am grateful to the KCDAA and to many other 
individuals and organizations that have supported this effort, but I particularly want to thank the 
following for their extensive efforts: Johnson County District Attorney Steve Howe; Sedgwick 
County District Attorney Marc Bennett; Wyandotte County District Attorney Jerome Gorman; 
Shawnee County District Attorney Chad Taylor; and Riley County Attorney Barry Wilkerson. Their 
work on bringing this issue to the forefront and crafting the proposed legislation has been time 
consuming and extensive, but it has resulted in the consensus recommendation that is before you 
today. 

The proposed bill has two parts: 

First, it would adopt a new sentencing procedure for new crimes, committed on or after the effective 
date of this legislation, that conforms with the constitutional commands of Alleyne so that qualifying 
murders committed in the future can once again be subject to the certainty of a “Hard 50” sentence. 
This going-forward approach also seeks to minimize administrative inefficiency in the operation of 
the criminal justice system by collapsing the existing two-step process (finding existence of 
aggravator and weighing aggravating factors against mitigating factors) into a single step that would 
be performed by a jury rather than a judge. In an abundance of fairness to criminal defendants, judges 
would retain the discretion to impose a lesser mandatory minimum sentence but could not impose 
one greater than the jury. This proposed new procedure is contained in Subsection (1)(b) of the bill 
draft. 

Second, it would make procedural changes to the existing process related to ‘Hard 50’ sentencing for 
crimes committed before the effective date of this legislation, including those currently in some stage 
of prosecution, in sentencing, or on direct appeal. We have identified approximately 29 ‘Hard 50’ 
cases currently in prosecution or sentencing and another 13 currently on direct appeal. Of course, 
there may also be others arising out of crimes already committed but not yet charged, so those 
numbers are not rigid. In this retrospective provision, we recommend keeping the existing statutory 
structure and making minimal modifications to comply with Alleyne’s command that juries, not 
judges, make certain findings. This retrospective approach seeks to comply with Alleyne while 
maximizing the likelihood that those ‘Hard 50’ sentences for crimes already committed can be 



preserved on appeal. I acknowledge that uncertainty over the fate of pending cases in which the 
‘Hard 50’ has been imposed, or is to be sought, is certain to lead to additional litigation; however, 
that uncertainty was created by the Alleyne decision itself, not by this proposed legislation, and I 
encourage you to enact this legislation so that as litigation over pending cases proceeds the State of 
Kansas has taken all available steps in support of preserving those ‘Hard 50’ sentences in existing 
cases. I would point out that this proposed legislation makes no substantive changes whatsoever in 
the ‘Hard 50’ law – it only alters the procedure that must be used on and after the effective date of 
this bill, even for crimes previously committed, in order to comply with the newly announced 
requirements of Alleyne. This proposed modification to existing procedure is contained in Subsection 
(1)(c) of the bill draft. 

 

Other Provisions 

In its drafting, this bill draft draws heavily from existing statutes, especially the departure statutes, in 
order to minimize the introduction of new legal concepts. It seeks to restore the substance of the 
‘Hard 50’ law to the position it was in prior to June 17 and does so by conforming the law’s 
procedures with the newly identified requirements of Alleyne. 

The bill draft also contains a severability clause in anticipation of the litigation over pending cases 
that is sure to come, whether or not this legislation is adopted. It also contains clear language to state 
the intent of the Legislature that the retrospective changes are intended to be solely procedural in 
nature, and not substantive, and therefore may be applied to pending cases. 

 

Conclusion 

Finally, let me make what may be an obvious point but is worth emphasizing: Until June 17, when 
Alleyne was announced, the Kansas ‘Hard 50’ law was constitutionally sound, both procedurally and 
substantively. This is not a situation where the state had reason to believe our law was procedurally 
defective but had failed to act. To the contrary, our ‘Hard 50’ law had repeatedly been challenged 
and had repeatedly been upheld as constitutional through reliance upon the United States Supreme 
Court precedent in Harris v. United States, 536 U.S. 545, 122 S.Ct. 2406, 153 L.Ed.2d 524 (2002). In 
Harris, the Supreme Court had allowed judges to make the findings that support an increased 
mandatory minimum sentence, such as our ‘Hard 50.’ On June 17, the Supreme Court changed the 
rules and, through Alleyne, expressly overruled Harris. We are now moving quickly to again bring 
our law’s procedures into compliance with the new constitutional requirements in order to minimize 
the period of uncertainty, and I am grateful for your work on this matter. 

Thank you for your time and effort in thoughtfully considering this proposal. I would stand for 
questions. 
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